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Subsequently the town informed the restaurant owner of the specific provisions of the sewer rules 
and regulations alleged to have been violated, specifically those enumerated in Appendix D-7, 
concerning Grease Traps/Interceptors.  The owner has the right to appear at this hearing to present 
argument and evidence and to be represented by Counsel, and town staff have further provided 
advance copies of the materials they intend to rely on in support of these violations.  Pursuant to the 
state statute General Laws, Chapter 83, Section 10, the Sewer Commissioners have promulgated the 
Town Sewer Rules and Regulations to prevent the entrance and discharge therein of any substance 
which may tend to interfere with the flow of sewage, or the proper operation of the sewerage system 
and the treatment and disposal works.  Violations of those rules and regulations are subject to fines 
of up to the amount of $5,000. for each day a violation continues and may result in the suspension, 
or revocation, of the owner’s food permitting license. For convenience , we will refer to town staff as 
the complainant and to the restaurant owner as the respondent. I will enter the Notice of Hearing 
into the record at this time as it stands within the paperwork provided.   
 
As the first order of business, I am entering into the record of this hearing a copy of that legal notice 
provided by the town for this public hearing, which was sent to the respondent on August 31st, 2023, 
and a copy of the supplemental notice sent to the respondent on September 7th, 2023. 
 
As a second order of business, I am accepting into the record of this hearing a copy of all the 
materials prepared by the town for the use of this hearing, which have also been provided to the 
respondent in advance of this hearing. Having opened the hearing and entered certain basic 
documents into the record, I now want to pause briefly to explain to the respondent and to the those 
members of the public who are present or maybe watching on public access television, how we are 
going to conduct this hearing, because the town as the complainant has the burden of establishing 
that one or more violations of the Sewer Rules and Regulations have occurred.  They will present 
their testimony and evidence first, then the respondent will then have the  opportunity to present his 
or her testimony and evidence to the commissioners against the allege violations. During that 
presentation, I will allow the respondent to direct questions to town staff, through me.  Following the 
presentations, the Commissioners may choose to ask for any clarifying questions they may have or 
choose to wait until after public comments, or both.  Once all testimony and evidence has been 
presented and questions have been asked, I will provide both the complainant and respondent with 5 
minutes each to address the Commissioners with any final arguments or concerns they may have to 
support their positions. Once each side has presented their case and arguments, the Commissioners 
will deliberate concerning the violations.  The Commissioners will deliberate and will be solely 
confined to the testimony and arguments presented at the hearing and the Commissioners will not 
consider any extraneous information.” 
 
Chair MacDonald asked the town staff to provide their information.  Town Administrator Marlene 
McCollem said that she was told by DPE staff that there was grease found in the new wet well that 
was recently installed on the town sewer system.  She said that after receiving  that notice, she asked 
the DPW, the Health Department, and the Building Department, along with Engineering to conduct 
a site visit.   
 
Health Agent, Terri Guarino, said that for the purpose of the hearing she would start at the initial 
inspection conducted on August 23rd.  She said that the inspection reports have been included in the 
packet. She said that she and town staff inspected the new grinder pump wet well.  She said that they 
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also looked at the existing sub surface grease trap, which was over the working level.  She said that 
there were fixtures in the kitchen that were having a difficult time draining into them.  They observed 
that the new internal grease trap was in the basement, which is not where grease is rendered or 
processed.  She said the basement is separate and distant from the kitchen. She said there is a wok, a 
utility sink, and a dishwasher in the kitchen, which is where in the establishment there is the most 
grease and is not discharging to the exterior grease trap unit.   
 
Ms. Guarino said that the inspection report was put together, and they discussed it with the property 
owner.  She said that they discussed that the external grease trap was lacking the needed maintenance 
and the logs were not prepared to justify.  There were invoices provided which were the only invoices 
from 2023, as far as they could gather. The dates of the invoices were February 2nd, March 17th, and 
July 18th of 2023.  She said that the owner was cooperative and did pump it out within 24 hours, and 
they have continued to follow up with him since then. Since the August 29th meeting the Health 
Department was able to determine that the size of the tank was adequate based on the number of seats 
for the exterior unit.  The owner of the property did start a log and Ms. Guarino said she had worked 
with him on it.  
 
Ms. Guarino said that there was some concern with one access point of the tank, which is the outlet 
tank cover.  She said that it was recently paved over and should be accessible at grade.  She said that 
by September 6th, working with Soares, formerly known as Smith’s, they were able to break open 
that piece of pavement.  They also jetted and flushed the line between the clean out point separating 
new infrastructure from the old, against gravity, to flow back into the tank to pump it.  She said the 
caking of grease on the sides of the tank that were talked about at the meeting on the August 29th,  
was taken care of and they did a nice job.  She said they replaced the outlet tee and added risers.  
 
Ms. Guarino said that there is still the issue of the kitchen fixtures not having an internal grease trap.  
She said the internal grease trap is in the basement connected to a 3 bay sink that does not render 
grease.   
 
Mike Golden, the Pluming and Gas Inspector for the Town of Bourne, said that internally in the 
restaurant there are no grease traps on the wok, the dishwasher, or the sink.  He said that it just goes 
down the drain and out to a 2000-gallon tank.  He said that by the state code, the restaurant owner 
must install internal grease traps on the dishwasher, on the wok to prevent grease from getting into 
the 2000-gallon tank.  If it is not done internally, then the same problem will happen again. He said 
that they do not need an internal grease trap on the sink upstairs because grease is not going into it.  
He said that there is grease going into the sink in the basement.  
 
Joe McKenna, a friend of Benny Chu, the Way-Ho owner, said that he has the receipts.  He said the 
main problem is that the second cover over the tee never had a rise and it was gone and buried, from 
what he has been told.   
 
Chair MacDonald asked if there is a receipt for the clean out and the  repairs that were made.  Mr. 
McKenna said that he has the receipt, and the cost was $4,625.  Anne-Marie Siroonian asked if there 
are steps in place to be taken so that it doesn’t happen again.  Mr. McKenna said that they are working 
on putting the internal grease traps in place.  Ms. Siroonian asked about a timeline.  Ms. McCollem 
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said that the Sewer Rules and Regulations say that it is required, and they have been put on notice for 
several months, so the Commissioners need to set the deadline.   
 
Melissa Ferretti said that it is obvious that the property owner has been trying to work on this recently.  
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said that they do have to take into consideration that it could take some time, 
and she also acknowledged that Mr. Chu has been trying recently.   
 
Chair MacDonald said that he thinks that there were issues with the timing of getting the grease trap 
and securing a plumber last time, so he would like to give staff some time to sit down and give the 
Commissioners an idea of what they think for time frames.  Ms. McCollem said that she wanted to 
caution the Commissioners that as staff, they cannot design a project and cannot advise an applicant  
and they must review what they are given.  She said that the applicant needs to tell the Commissioners 
how long it will take him to secure his work and labor.  
 
Ms. Mastrangelo said that the respondent should come back to the Commissioners by the next 
meeting with the plan for the 2 internal grease traps – for the wok, and the dishwasher, and the FOG 
maintenance plan.  There was some discussion on what the next steps should be in this case and the 
violations that need to be corrected.   
 
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Melissa Ferretti seconded that there are violations of the 
Sewer Regulations due to the lack of two internal grease traps and we direct Counsel and the Town 
Administrator to draft a letter to be signed by the Sewer Commissioners that will outline the need for 
the two internal grease traps and a FOG maintenance plan.   
Vote: 4-0-0.   
 

         Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Anne-Marie Siroonian seconded, that as part of the   
record of the Public Hearing we request that the respondent come back to the Sewer Commissioners 
meeting on September 26th, 2023, to present their plans related to addressing the violations and the 
FOG maintenance plan.  
Vote: 4-0-0.   
 
2.  Adjourn  

     
Voted:  Mary Jane Mastrangelo moved, and Anne-Marie Siroonian seconded to adjourn.  
Vote: 4-0-0.   

 
The Board of Sewer Commissioner’s Meeting ended at 6:34 PM 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 

Kim Johnson, Recording Secretary 
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August 31, 2023 
 
Benny P. Chu 
300 Main Street 
Buzzards Bay, MA 02532 
 
Re: Grease Trap/Interceptor at 300 Main Street  
 
Dear Mr. Chu: 
 
Notice is hereby given that the Board of Sewer Commissioners will hold a public hearing regarding the ongoing 
grease trap violations under the Interim Sewer Use Rules and Regulations at the above location. The public 
hearing will be held on September 12, 2023 at 6:30 P.M. in the Bourne Veteran’s Memorial Community Center 
located at 239 Main Street, Buzzards Bay, MA 02532. 
 
The applicable standards for grease traps/interceptors can be found in Appendix D – Section 7 (p.65) and the 
regulations can be found at: https://www.townofbourne.com/sewer-commissioners.   
 
Note that failure to comply with the Sewer Use Rules and Regulations may result in suspension or termination 
of your food permit. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Marlene McCollem 
Town Administrator 
 

CC: Board of Sewer Commissioners 
 Tim Lydon, Engineering 
 Ken Murphy, Building Commissioner 
 Terri Guarino, Health Agent 
 Matthew Quinn, Acting DPW Director 
 Bryan Bertram, Town Counsel  
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September 7, 2023 
 
Benny P. Chu 
300 Main Street 
Buzzards Bay, MA 02532 
 
Re: Grease Trap/Interceptor at 300 Main Street  
 
Dear Mr. Chu: 
 
Notice was recently given that the Board of Sewer Commissioners will be holding a public hearing regarding 
the ongoing grease trap violations under the Interim Sewer Use Rules and Regulations at the above location. 
The public hearing will be held on September 12, 2023 at 6:30 P.M. in the Bourne Veteran’s Memorial 
Community Center located at 239 Main Street, Buzzards Bay, MA 02532. 
 
You have the right to be represented by legal counsel and to present evidence (in the form of both documents 
and testimony) at the hearing. 
 
The attached list details the specific regulations that were violated. The Sewer Commissioners may order any 
enforcement action authorized by statue or regulation, including but not limited to suspension or revocation of 
the license and/or the impositions of fines up to $5,000 per day of each violation. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Marlene McCollem 
Town Administrator 
 

CC: Board of Sewer Commissioners 
 Tim Lydon, Engineering 
 Ken Murphy, Building Commissioner 
 Terri Guarino, Health Agent 
 Matthew Quinn, Acting DPW Director 
 Bryan Bertram, Town Counsel  

 
 



























September 8, 2023 – T. Guarino 
 

Staff report for Way Ho Grease Trap Compliance 
 

Inspection of grease traps and grinder pump manhole conducted on August 23, 2023 and 
results were reported to the Board of Sewer Commissioners for discussion at the August 
29th meeting. A summary of corrections made is as follows: 

 
• The size of the tank (2,000 gallons) was determined to be adequate based on # of seats. 
• A log was started on the 25th of August to include the pumpout on August 24th.  
• The pumpout of the tank on August 24th was full by September 1st and over the working 

level on Sept. 6th due to the caking of grease on the sidewall previously noted. This was 
corrected by Soares the same day. 

• The outlet tank cover and a cleanout was paved over and uncovered on September 6th. 
The outlet tee was loose at the joint, not level, and in need of replacement.  

• The lines were jetted and flushed, eliminating blockage and grease buildup. The tank 
was pumped and power washed to remove the accumulation of grease on the sidewalls 
of the tank.  

• Risers were installed on the outlet end of the tank for covers to be accessible at 
grade. (Note: cover is not locking) 

• The outlet tee was replaced and inspected by T. Parrott, T. Guarino, and M. Quinn. It is 
the proper depth, yet still not level. A filter may be more appropriate than the PVC tee. 

• Based on previous measurements, an inspection and pump out frequency of 
every 4 weeks is recommended. 

o Pumpout and inspection frequency could be less frequent if there was an 
internal grease trap unit in the kitchen 

o The interior grease trap in the basement is not connected to fixtures that 
process any grease, and does not have service records. This interior trap does 
not flow into the exterior grease trap at this time.  
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